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17 April 2024 

 

The Honourable Niki Sharma  

Attorney General of British Columbia 

Province of British Columbia 

Email: AG.Minister@gov.bc.ca; attention Tanera.Nanninga@gov.bc.ca  

 

Dear Attorney General, 

 

Briefing paper: Bill 21 violations of international human rights law and standards |  

 

This is further to our letter of 12 April 2024. Lawyers’ Rights Watch Canada (LRWC) has 

examined your government’s Bill 21, Legal Professions Act, introduced in the Legislative 

Assembly of British Columbia (BC) on 10 April 2024.  

 

We provide the attached briefing paper based on LRWC’s analysis of Bill 21 in light of the duties 

of British Columbia (BC) under international law and standards. Our analysis indicates that Bill 

21 fails to ensure the independence of the profession of lawyers and fails to demonstrate how it 

will substantially improve BC’s serious deficiencies of access to justice. The briefing paper 

explains LRWC’s reasons with reference to relevant international law and standards, particularly 

the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the United Nations (UN) Basic 

Principles on the Role of Lawyers.  

 

We deeply regret that your government has scheduled the second reading of Bill 21 to occur on 22 

April 2024. Since the current legislative session ends on 16 May 2024, this rapid timeframe 

suggests your government’s intention to hastily move the Bill to law without allowing sufficient 

opportunity for fully-informed public debate.  

 

We call upon your government to withdraw Bill 21, as we find it to be fundamentally flawed and 

incapable of amendment to bring it up to international law and standards. We urge you to fully and 

transparently consult and cooperate with the lawyers, notaries, paralegals, relevant judges, law 

schools, civil society organizations, and the general public. Full public consultation is particularly 

important given the constitutional and human rights at stake regarding the rule of law and 

independence of lawyers. See our full recommendations in the attached briefing paper.  

 

Sincerely,            

 

[signed] 

Joey Doyle  

LRWC Co-Chair 

 

Catherine Morris, (Past) 

LRWC Executive Director 

& UN Main Representative 

Gail Davidson 

LRWC Director 

 

mailto:AG.Minister@gov.bc.caa
mailto:Tanera.Nanninga@gov.bc.ca
https://www.lrwc.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/AG.letter.April2024.12April2024.F.WEB_.pdf
https://www.leg.bc.ca/parliamentary-business/legislation-debates-proceedings/42nd-parliament/5th-session/bills/first-reading/gov21-1
https://www.lrwc.org/bc-canada-analysis-bill-21/
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cc.  The Honourable David Eby 

Premier of British Columbia 

Email: premier@gov.bc.ca 

The Honourable Murray Rankin 

Minister of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation 

Province of British Columbia 

Email: IRR.Minister@gov.bc.ca  

 

Intergovernmental Relations Secretariat (IGRS)  

Province of British Colombia 

Email: IGRS@gov.bc.ca 

 

Kevin Falcon, MLA, Leader of the Official Opposition 

Michael Lee, MLA, Shadow Minister for AG & Indigenous Relations & Reconciliation 

BC United Party 

Province of British Columbia 

Email: kevin.falcon@bcliberals.com,  michael.lee.MLA@leg.bc.ca  

 

John Rustad, MLA 

Leader, Conservative Party of British Columbia 

Email: john.rustad.MLA@leg.bc.ca  

 

Sonia Furstenau, MLA 

Leader, BC Green Party 

Email: sonia.furstenau.MLA@leg.bc.ca 

 

All Members of the Legislative Assembly of BC 

Emails: https://www4.leg.bc.ca/learn-about-us/members.  

 

Jeevyn Dhaliwal, KC, President 

Law Society of British Columbia 

Attention: Don Avison, KC 

Email: president@lsbc.org, BencherRelations@lsbc.org  

 

Erin M. S. Kleisinger, K.C., President 

Federation of Law Society of Canada 

Email: ekleisinger@mcdougallgauley.com, jherman@flsc.ca, fwilson@flsc.ca, 

dwolfe@flsc.ca 

 

Scott Morishita, 2023-2024 President 

Canadian Bar Association, BC Branch  

Email: smorishita@rhelaw.com, ksimmons@cbabc.org  

 

mailto:premier@gov.bc.ca
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Amanda Carling 

Chief Executive Officer  

BC First Nations Justice Council 

Email: info@bcfnjc.com 

 

Michael J. Bryant 

Chief Executive Officer 

Legal Aid BC 

Email: communications@legalaid.bc.ca  

 

Heather Doi, President 

Vancouver Bar Association 

Email: info@vancouverbar.ca 

 

Fiona Wong, President 

Federation of Asian-Canadian Lawyers BC  

Email: info@faclbc.ca  

 

Hardeep S. Gill, President 

South-Asian Bar Association (BC)  

Email: info@sababc.com  

 

Timothy Dooley, President 

Alberta Civil Trial Lawyers Association  

Email: ajclapresident@gmail.com 

 

Mark Persick, President 

Saskatchewan Trial Lawyers Association  

Email: admin@stla.ca 

Kirsten R. Tonge, President 

Abbotsford & District Bar Association 

Email: kirsten@routleylawyers.com  

 

Jeffrey A. Drozdiak, P.Eng., President 

Cowichan Valley Bar Association 

Email:  jdrozdiak@ridgco.com 

Jackson Bullock, President 

Kamloops Bar Association 

Email: kamloopsbarassociation@gmail.com  

 

Coral D. Atchison, President 

South Cariboo County Bar Association 

Email: catchison@callp.ca  

mailto:info@bcfnjc.com
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Josh Krueger, President 

Surrey Bar Association  

email: info@surreybar.org 

 

Sofia Bakken, President 

Victoria Bar Association 

Email: info@vicbar.ca  

 

Margaret Satterthwaite 

UN Special Rapporteur on independence of judges and lawyers 

OHCHR-UNOG, 8-14 Avenue de la Paix, 

1211 Geneve 10, Switzerland 

Email: hrc-sr-independencejl@un.org 

 

Mary Lawlor 

UN Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders  

8-14 Avenue de la Paix 

1211 Geneve 10, Switzerland 

E-mail: hrc-sr-defenders@un.org 
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